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COMMUNICATION FROM THE COMMISSION TO THE COUNCIL 
ON THE PROTECTION OF NATIONAL TREASURES 

POSSESSING ARTISTIC. HISTORIC OR ARCHAEOLOGICAL VALUE: 
NEEDS ARISING FROM THE ABOLITION OF FRONTIERS IN 1992 

1. Under the Single European Act, tho European Community must, by 
31 December 1992, establish the Internal market, which will comprise an 
area without Internal frontiers In which the free movement of goods, 
persons, services and capital Is ensured. For some time now, as progress 
Is made towards that objective, fears are also being voiced that such a 
leap forward for the Community might load to Impoverishment of the 
artistic, historic and archaeological heritage of the Member states. 
Whether or not such fears are justified, careful consideration must be 
given to tho matter by alI concerned. 

T1•1o equally Important objectives have to be roconcl fed: on the one hand, 
completion of tho Internal market clearly has to be achlovod In ful I, since 
it Is nn aim that the Member States have set for tho Community by common 
agreement~ on the other hand, Member States legitimately expect to be able 
actively to pursue their cultural policy, since It fJIIs under their 
responsibility, particularly as regards the protection of national 
treasures possessing artistic, historic or archaeological value. 

2. The Ideal long-term solution would be to develop tho Idea of a common 
European herItage. As far as tho lmmed I ate future Is concerned, however, 
completion of the Internal market has to be reconciled with the Member 
Stntes' desire to protect their national treasures, tho legitimacy of which 
Is recognized by the EEC Treaty. It would be Inconceivable to apply 
unrestrictedly the logic of tho Internal market and the principle of the 
free movement of goods In rospoct of objects that canst I tute nat lana I 
treasures: account must be taken of the special nature of cultural Items, 
which cannot be treated as mere goods. The fact remaIns, however, that 
completion of tho Internal market could be rendered difficult by the 
Implementation of national measures aimed at protecting national treasures. 
Tho Coordinators· Group, set up by tho European Councl I In order to 
coordinate and stimulate \'Jork In progress within different bodies with a 
view to removing physical barriers, mentioned In Its report to tho European 
councl I held In Madrid In June 1989 (the "Palma document") that measures In 
the area are desirable. 

3. The Commission wishes to Initiate a dialogue with the Member States; It 
should not be expected to anticipate on Its own alI the problems regarding 
the protection of national treasures that could possibly derive from 
completion of the Internal market or, less still, to put forward a single 
ready-made solution for each potential problem. 
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Tho starting-point for this communication Is tho simple fact that all 
Member States are applying- as part of their pol Icy for protecting their 
artistic, historic or archaeological heritage - laws that prohibit tho 
export of certain cultural objects from their territory or mako tho latter 
conditional on tho completion of certain formal It los. This communication 
focuses on tho repercussions of completion of the Internal market for the 
Implementation of such laws. 

It Is for the Member States In tho first Instance to look at tho 
repercussions complet lon of tho Internal market will havo on tho 
Implementation of their cultural pol lcles and examine whether new measures 
In tho aroa are necessary or desirable. Novortholoss, although such 
matters need to bo examined at national level In each Member State, they 
must also be discussed at Community level. 

Tho Commission wishes In this communication to put forward some points for 
discussion and open the debate. 

It first describes the legal framework within which discussions should be 
conducted. It then goes on to set out some approaches that could be 
adopted to tackle tho problems raised In the first part. The Commission 
does not Indicate Its preference for any of the Ideas put forward, but 
wishes, by presenting the possible approaches to make a constructive 
contribution to the dialogue that should unfold between the Member States 
and the Commission. 

• 
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I . THE LEGAL FRAMEWORK 

A. Articles 30 to 36 of the EEC Treaty 

4. As the Court of Just Ice stated In Its judgment of 10 December 1968 
(Case 7/68 Commission v Italy). tho provisions relating to tho free 
movement of goods within the common market (In particular, 
Articles 30 and 34 of the EEC Treaty) apply to all goods, Including Items 
such as works of art. Nevertheless, under Article 36 of the EEC Treaty, 
Articles 30 to 34 do not preclude prohibitions or restrictions on Imports 
or exports that are justified, In particular, on grounds of the "protection 
of national treasures possessing artistic, historic or archaeological 
value". In practice, all Member States have legislation which, through 
specific procedures governing tho Issue of I lcences and permits, prohibits 
or restricts to a greater or lesser extent the export of national 
treasures. 

5. The Commission, to which the Treaty has assigned the task of ensuring 
that Community law Is applied, has to examine whether current national 
rules are compatible with Community law, and In particular 
Articles 30 to 36 of the EEC Treaty. Rather than proceeding on a 
case-by-case bas Is, tho CommIssIon cons I de red It necessary to act more 
systematically here by publ lclzlng Its Interpretation of the relevant 
Community provisions. It therefore Intends to pub I ish In a few months 
time, after consulting tho Member States on a draft text, a communication 
on the Interpretation of Community law as It relates to tho free movement 
of works of art within the Community. In that communication, the 
Commission Intends- subject to the consultations mentioned- to Interpret 
Article 36 of the EEC Treaty as follows. In line with decisions of the 
Court of Justice concerning other exceptions to the principle of the free 
movement of goods, It Is for each Member State to determine Its own 
criteria for Identifying cultural objects that can be regarded as "national 
treasures"; nevertheless, the concept of "national treasures possessing 
artistic, historic or archaeological value" cannot be defined unl laterally 
by the Member States without verification by tho Community Institutions. 
The Commission Is proposing certain criteria that In a way constitute the 
framework within which Member States can apply their laws. Moreover, 
Article 36 of the EEC Treaty- which should be Interpreted restrictively 
since It derogates from tho fundamental rules of tho free movement of goods 
-cannot be rei led upon to justify laws, procedures or practices that lead 
to discrimination or restrictions which are disproportionate with respect 
to the aim In view. 

6. It Is open to question whether all those provisions fully comply with 
the limits laid down by Community law, but It cannot be denied that they 
are at least partly Justified under Community law as It now stands. In 
other words, Irrespective of completion of the Internal market, current 
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r::on1TJ1unlty law authorizes national measures prohibiting or restricting the 
ex;)ort of cultural objects, provided that they comply with tho I lmlts It 
lays down. 

7. Admittedly, tho Community Is endeavouring to I lmlt recourse to 
Article 36 of the EEC Treaty In other areas, particularly by adopting 
Community provisions harmonizing tho Member States' requirements. There Is 
nevertheless a major difference between the protection of national 
treasures and the other grounds adduced (In tho context of Article 36 of 
the EEC Treaty or the principles developed In Cassis de DIJon and 
subsequent judgments) for restr let lng the movement of goods. Most such 
grounds (protection of health, the environment, consumers. Industrial 
property, etc.) are put forward as a Justification for restricting Imports 
and can therefore be removed as barriers to free movement by harmonizing 
tho standards and rules In quest lon. Tho problem of the protect lon of 
national treasures would, on tho other hand, continue to exist oven If tho 
Member States all had Identical legislation (Which Is, moreover, far from 
being tho case). Whereas for other goods It Is necessary merely to 
determine a Community standard of protection of health, tho environment, 
etc., when It comes to tho protection of national treasures, on the other 
hand, the Member States tend to reason In terms of safeguarding "their" 
heritage. 

Harmonization of national laws would result In exports of national 
treasures being prohibited or restricted according to tho same criteria In 
each Member State. It Is to be feared, however, that mere harmonization 
would not solve the problem: what Is regarded as a blow to the national 
heritage Is removal from national territory; knowledge that tho object In 
question wl I 1 bo protected In the same way In another Member State Is not 
enough. In other words, harmonization - assuming that It were possible -
would not el lmlnate recourse to Article 36 of the EEC Treaty In this area. 

B. The Internal market 

8. The Single European Act added Article Sa to the EEC Treaty, which 
provides that "the Community shal I adopt measures with tho aim of 
progressively establishing the Internal market[ ... which] shall comprise 
an area wIthout I nterna I frontIers In whIch tho free movement of goods, 
persons[ •.• ] Is ensured". 

It should bo borne In mind that when the Single European Act was signed, a 
General Declaration was adopted whereby "nothing In these provisions shall 
affect the r lght of Member States to take such measures as they consider 
necessary [ ••. ] to combat [ ..• ] I I I lclt trading In works of art and 
antiques". 

9. As the Commission explained In Its White Paper on completion of the 
Internal market (COM(85) 310 final), the Internal market process Involves 
dismantling the following barriers In particular: 

;: 
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physical frontiers: all checks on goods and persons currently carried 
out at tho Community's Internal frontiers should be abol lshod; 

tax barriers: tho checks and formalities currently applied In 
Intra-Community trade for tax reasons (VAT) should also disappear. 

10. The abolition of checks at Internal frontiers will not automatically 
put an end to the procedures, prohibitions and restrictions currently 
applied by Member States with regard to exports of national treasures. In 
principle. Article 36 wl I I continuo to apply. 

Member States will therefore be able to contlne applying national laws 
after 1992, provided that they comply with the I lmlts laid down by 
Article 36 of tho EEC Treaty. 

11. Completion of the Internal market wl I I nevertheless have repercussions 
on tho ways In which such laws aro applied, since Member States will no 
longer be able to carry out checks on goods and persons as they pass 
through Internal frontiers or to base export formalities and controls on 
tax checks, as they do at present. 

In other words, Member States wl I I be able to continue applying their laws, 
but will lose some of the means of verification hitherto available to them. 

c. Common rules on exports 

12. The Community, which Is a customs union, has since 1970 been applying 
common rules for exports to non-member countries, In pursuance of Council 
Regulation (EEC) No 2603/69 of 20 December 1969 (OJ No L 324, 27.12.1969, 
p.25). In pr lnciple, exports are unrestricted (Art lcle 1 of Regulation 
(EEC) No 2603/69). In addition, Community law has harmonized the 
procedures for tho export of Community goods (Directive 82/117/EEC) of 
24 February 1981, OJ No L 83, 30.3.1981, p.40 and Directive 82/347/EEC of 
23 Apri I 1982, OJ No L 156, 7.6.1982, p.1): any such export Is conditional 
on tho lodging at a customs office of an export declaration accompanied by 
"alI the documents required for the correct appl lcatlon of [ ... ]provisions 
governing the export of tho goods" (Article 3 of Directive 81/177/EEC). 

Nevertheless, Article 11 of Regulation (EEC) No 2603/69 provides that the 
common rules do not preclude the appl lcatlon by Member States of 
quantitative restrictions on exports, In particular on grounds of the 
"protection of national treasures possessing artistic, historic or 
archaeological value". Moreover, Article XX of the GATT, which also bans 
export restrictions, provides that the Agreement does not preclude measures 
"(f) Imposed for the protection of national treasures of artistic, historic 
or archaeological value". The exception provided for by Article 36 of the 
EEC Treaty as far as Intra-Community trade Is concerned therefore also 
exists as regards exports to non-member countries, which Is, moreover, 
perfectly logical. 
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Clearly, however, each Member State uses tho posslbl I lty open to It under 
llrtlcle 11 of Regulation (EEC) No 2603/89 In ardor to apply Its own 
national law. In this area, the Community thorofare has twelve different 
sets of rules at Its external frontiers. 

13. In principle, completion of the Internal market will not alter the 
situation. Tho export rules will, however, bo applied In a completely 
different legal context. Tho fact that thoro will no longer be any chocks 
at Internal front lors and that tho tax admlnlstrat Jon will no longer bo 
Involved In checking objects dispatched within the Community wl I I In 
pr act I co make It much oas I or for someone to present a nat I on a I t roasuro 
that has been unlawfully dispatched from the country of origin at a customs 
office In the Member State of his choice, for export to a non-member 
country. 

In tho absence of measures enabling tho customs admlnlstrat ion of the 
Member State In which an object Is presented for export to a non-member 
country to take account of the Interests of the other Member States, It 
could apply only Its own rules, as Is tho case today; however, a greater 
number of objects could be Involved than at present. 

D. I nternat lana I convent Ions 

Of tho International Instruments that relate directly or Indirectly to the 
protection of cultural property, two conventions are particularly 
Important: 

15. The Unesco Convention of 14 November 1970 on the moans of prohibiting 
and preventing the Illicit Import, export and transfer of ownership of 
cultural property. This Convention lays down a broad definition of 
cultural property. For the purposes of this communication. the relevant 
provisions are as follows: the States Part los undertake to Introduce an 
export certificate and prohibit tho export of cultural property unless 
accompanied by such a certificate (Article 6); to take measures to prevent 
museums from acquiring Illegally exported cultural property and, at the 
request of the State Party of origin, return any cultural property stolen 
from a museum, In return for just compensat lon to an Innocent purchaser 
(Article 7); and to obi lgo antique dealers to maintain a register 
recording tho origin of each Item of cultural pror?orty, the supplier and 
the price and to Inform the purchaser of any export prohibition to which 
the property may be subject (Article 10). 

The Convention has been ratified by Greece, Spain, Italy and Portugal and 
59 non-member countries (the United States, Canada, Turkey, Cyprus and 
seven East European. seventeen African. sixteen Asian and fifteen American 
states). 

16. The European Convention of 23 June 1985 on offences relating to 
cultural property (Councl I of Europe No 119). The Convention relates 
mainly to mutual assistance In the judicial field: Article 8 provides for 
the enforcement of judgments delivered by any Party for tho purpose of 
seizure and restitution of cultural property found In the territory of the 
requested Party to the person designated by tho judgment; the Parties may 
nevertheless specify the conditions under which such judgments are 
enforced. The Convention lays down a I 1st of categories of cultural 
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property to which It applies, some of which are optional; the offences 
concerned are theft, appropriation with violence and receiving. The 
Contracting States may nevertheless declare that It also applies to other 
offences relating to cultural property, In particular I I legal exports. 

The Convent Jon has not yet como Into force, s I nee It has not so far boon 
ratified by any country (Greece, Italy and Portugal have signed It, as have 
Cyprus, Turkey and Liechtenstein). 

E. Definition of the scope of any measures 

17. If certain measures wore to be envisaged to protect tho heritage of 
the Member Statoc, tho quest Jon of the types of object covered would 
clearly boa crucial one. 

It should be stressed that the task Is to determine the objects In respect 
of which monitoring procedures and controls may be establ lshed, and not the 
objects In respect of which Member States actually take measures for the 
"protection of national treacuros" (export prohibitions and requests for 
return). Monitoring measures necossarl ly relate to categories or typos of 
object, so that action can be taken In a I lmlted number of cases. 

18. As regards "unilateral" measures taken at national level solely with a 
view to protecting national treasures, Member States are In principle free 
to determine the categories of property concerned, subject to tho 
restrictions Imposed by Community law. 

19. As far as any measures to be taken at Community level are concerned, 
on tho other hand, the situation Is different. Clearly, monitoring 
procedures and controls can function at Community level only If they have 
uniform scope. The latter will naturally be proposed by the Commission, 
but duo account of the wishes of tho Member States wl I I clearly have to be 
taken, since we are, after all, dealing with a matter (protection of the 
national heritage) which Is their responslbl I tty. 

20. Tho scope should not be determined merely by adding together alI the 
categories and groups of objects that are currently subject to controls In 
at least one Member State. There are two limits: first, the number of 
objects concerned should be proportional to the severity of the measures 
envisaged. An extremely strict system requiring a large number of 
authorizations and frequent Involvement of tho authorities, etc. can be 
applied only In respect of a limited number of objects; otherwise, It 
would either fall to operate effectively In practice or unduly restrict 
lawful trading. Such an observation holds true even more so In the case of 
a Europe-wide market. Secondly. tho number of objects covered by a given 
measure should be commensurate with the aim of that measure. 
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21. It In furthormoro necessary to dlfforontlato botwoon tho scope of 
v;acuros onvlsagod for application at tho Comr.lUnlty's external frontiers 
and that of any rules applicable within tho Corr.munlty: tho Introduction, 
::~t Community lovol, of a r:wasuro relating to tho oxport of natlonill 
tronsurcs v:ould be covorod by Article XXIV of the GATT, which concerns 
customs unions. Such export measures would havo to bo no moro restrictive 
than existing rulos, but would not prevent tho millntonance of provisions 
governing relations between members of tho Customs Union. 

22. An alternative to defining scope by referring to categories and groups 
comprising an unknown and Indefinite number of objects could be to refer to 
registers listing specific objects that should be subject to monitoring 
procedures and controls. 

It should be examined carefully to what extent such lists would make It 
possible to define tho scope of any measures by reference to specific 
objects (I lsts of national treasures) rather than abstract categories. 

23. In any event, although tho question of scope In relation to subject 
matter should logically be tackled first, It can be discussed In detail 
only after the content of any measures has been decided. 

F. Bona fide purchasers 

24. It should bo stressed that this communication focuses on tho measures 
that should enable the Member states to continuo after 1992 to protect 
their cultural heritage. A clear distinction should be drawn between the 
general problem and tho specific questions that arlso In connection with 
the restitution of stolen objects. Tho question of stolen property (and 
of whether or not there Is a right to demand Its return) Is governed by the 
normal rules laid down by civil law In respect of all movable property, 
which may vary from one Member State to another. Tho crux of tho problem 
concerns tho bona fide purchaser. 

25. Similar, although not Identical, problems can arise In tho case of the 
bona fide purchaser of a national treasure that has previously been 
unlawfully dispatched from the country of origin. The authorities (and 
courts) of one country have hitherto not usually taken Into account tho 
export prohibitions of another, and the purchaser can therefore feel 
relatively secure with regard to a claim for restitution from the country 
of origin. With completion of tho Internal market, tho question arises of 
the rights and duties of a person who purchases In good faith an object In 
Member State B that later proves to have been unlawfully exported from 
Member State A: his situation Is comparable but not necessarily 
Identical -to that of the bona fide purchaser of a stolen object. 

.. 
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II. POSSIBLE APPROACHES 

26. It Is clear from the analysis made In tho first part of this 
communication that completion of the Internal market wl 11 have the 
following consequences for protection of the artistic, historic and 
archaeological heritage of tho Member States: the latter may continue to 
apply, within the limits laid down by Article 36 of the EEC Treaty, their 
laws prohibiting or restricting the dispatch of national treasures from 
their territory. They may no longer carry out checks at Internal 
frontiers for the purposes of enforcing their laws, and tho fact that the 
tax administration will no longer monitor Intra-Community trade for tax 
purposes will deprive Member States of a simple method of verification. 
At the Community's external frontiers, Member States may continue to carry 
out checks and apply their laws; however, the abolition of frontiers may 
give rise to problems of unlawful export. 

27. The question that has to be addressed Is whether such a situation 
cal Is for new measures to bo adopted to offset the repercussions of 
completion of the Internal market. The Commission wishes to stress that 
Community law. and In particular Article 36 of the EEC Treaty, already 
takes account of the specific nature of national treasures and that It 
Intends (see point 5 above) to draw up an Interpretative communication 
setting out the framework within which Member States can apply their laws. 
It Is therefore necessary In the first place to examine whether additional 
measures are rea II y ca lied for. As a I ready stressed, the approach or 
approaches taken (or any other Ideas followed up) will depend entirely on 
the outcome of the dialogue with the Member States. 

28. The Commission has examined the possible measures, which can be 
classified according to whether they are to be taken at national level 
alone (see Section A below) or by the Community. Among the latter, a 
further distinction should be drawn between rules that could be appl led at 
the external frontiers (Section B below) and those relating Instead to the 
movement of cultural objects within the Community (Section C). For the 
sake of clarity, tho different measures that can be considered are 
presented according to the degree of Involvement of the publ lc authorities 
In trade In cultural objects. 

A. Measures taken solelY at nat lonal level 

29. As far as the Implementation of national laws Is concerned, It Is for 
the national legislator In the first Instance to decide on the ways and 
means of enforcing them. What such laws have In common Is that they make 
dispatch of certain cultural objects from national territory subject to 
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authorization by tho publ lc authorities. Tho question that arises Is how 
tho national legislator can Induce persons wishing to export a national 
treasure to follow tho procedures It has laid down, In a situation where 
there are no longer any chocks at tho Community's Internal frontiers. 

30. Tho dissuasive effect of criminal law can be considerable. If 
unlawful dispatch of a cultural object from national territory wore 
actually sanctioned by fines exceeding the value of the object Itself, many 
people would prefer to follow tho establ I shod procedures rather than 
running the risk of being so fined. In tho case of dealers, sanctions 
Including temporary suspension or permanent exclusion from tho profession 
could constitute effective "Incentives" to compl lance. 

31. Furthermore, abolition of chocks at tho Community's Internal frontiers 
does not prevent Member States from carrying out chocks elsewhere. Closer· 
monitoring of the art market could be one of tho ways In which the national 
cultural heritage could be afforded greater protection. 

B. Measures at tho external frontiers 

32. Consideration should be given In tho first place to measures that 
could be taken by the Community at Its external frontiers. The abolItion 
of checks at lnterna I front lers strIps each Member State of Its de f<:cto 
powers physically to retain an object In Its territory (although the 
effectiveness of present checks can be questioned); on the other hand, the 
presence of an object In the torr I tory of another Member State can ::;t 1 II 
prevent It being lost for ever. since as long as It has not been exported 
to a non-member country, It remains within the Internal market and subject 
to Community law. 

33. Once customs checks on Intra-Community trade have been abolished, It 
will be possible to present an Item for export to the authorities of any 
Member State without Its origin In the Community normally being of any 
Importance. Consequently. unless the Community legislates In the matter, a 
Member State wl I I be able to apply only Its legislation and Its criteria to 
cultural property presented for export to a non-member country, and wl 11 be 
unable to take account of the wishes of another Member State or take actlo•1 
on Its behalf. The common rules on exports could consequently be 
supplemented with a requirement that the export declaration for any Item of 
cultural property be accompanied by an export authorization Issued by the 
Member State of origin. Such a measure would presuppose that clear rules 
be drawn up on the objects concerned (see point 34 below) and the method of 
determining the Member State of origin, responsible for Issuing the 
authorization (see points 35-36 below). 

34. The definition of the objects that could be exported only on 
production of an authorization Issued by tho Member State of origin should, 
since It Involves applying customs legislation, take account of the 
Combined Nomenclature (e.g. Chapter 97: "Works of art, col lectors' pieces 
and antiques"). It will be for the Member States to make their wishes 
known In this connection. 

• 
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Tho definition of the objects concerned should therefore be uniform and 
could Include typos of object that are not subject to protective measures 
In certain Member States (those which apply a loss restrictive policy). 
The authorities of those Member States would, when objects were presented 
for export from their territory, consequently have to chock that they were 
accompanied by an authorization from the Member State of origin, even If 
they were not subject to controls under their own national law. 

Another consequence would be that tho author It los of those Member States 
would have to make arrangements for Issuing authorizations In respect of 
objects they did not subject to any national protective measure, so that 
they could be exported from the Community. 

35. A more complex problem Is that of determining tho "Member State of 
origin", I.e. the Member State responsible for Issuing (or, where 
appropriate, refusing to Issue) an export authorization. Certain criteria 
could be laid down onabl lng the customs administration to check whether the 
object presented for export Is accompanied by an author lzat lon from the 
Member state of origin. Of alI the possible criteria, the most simple but 
also tho most arbitrary one would be to lay down a reference date. If such 
a so I utI on were adopted, tho oxpor ter wou I d therefore have to request 
authorization from the Member State In which tho object was located on the 
reference date, unless It had subsequently been lawfully dispatched to 
another Member State, which would then become the Member State responsible. 
The Member State responsible would have to examine whether, under Its 
legislation, the object could be exported to a non-member country. If so, 
It would Issue an authorization; If the latter were assigned a certain 
period of val ldlty (five years. for example), the object could be shipped 
to and sold at (and finally exported from) tho place In tho Community that 
best suited the owner, who would not be Inconvenienced during that period 
by the rule whereby once an object Is dispatched lawfully to another 
Member State, the latter becomes the "Member State of origin". 

36. If, In the case of a glvon object, the exporter Is unable to Indicate 
the Member State responsible, e.g. through lack of Information. a possible 
solution could be either to require the exporter to request all twelve 
Member States to Issue a declaration that they are not concerned by the 
planned export, or to send tho request for authorization to the 
administrations of the other Member States, which would have a set period 
(e.g. three months) within which to take any action. 

37. such a system would enable the customs administration of each 
Member State to take account of the Interests of the Member State of origin 
of each object presented for export, since the Individual decision (on 
whether or not to allow export) would already have been taken by the 
competent authorities of the Member State to whoso legislation the object 
In question Is subject. Any national treasure unlawfully dispatched to 
another Member State after the reference date could not therefore be 
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exported to a non-mcm:Jor country, slnco tho cxr;ortor \':auld illlVo an 
nuthorlzr:tlon from neither tllo tlcmber State of origin nor tho second 
Member State; tho latter could not Issue an authorization since the object 
\'lac not locnted In Its territory on tho reference date and could lL: 
presumed not to have been lawfully dispatched to It::; territory after thr:t 
date. 

c. Measures relating to movement within tho Community 

38. Existing national laws are aimed at physically retaining tho object In 
quest I on In the torr I tory of tho Member State concerned. Front lor chock~ 

enable tho dispatch of national treasures to bo prevented to some oxtont. 

Whore, In tho present situation, a national treasure has loft tho territory 
of a Member State, tho latter no longer has any do facto powers over the 
object: It can only bring pressure to boar (through penal sanction~) In «ti 
attempt to recover It, unless thoro Is an agreement between tho country of 
origin and tho country of destination. Some l.lombor States may well take 
tho view that stepping up tho measures taken at national lovol (see section 
A above) wl I I not bo sufficient to prevent an unacceptable Increase In tile 
number of objects dispatched unlawfully (I .e. without tho ostnbl lshcd 
procedures being followed). The question therefore arises whether measures 
should be taken at Community level to prevent such an Increase. Several 
measures can be contemplated; some of them would be more difficult to put 
Into effect than others. 

(1) Distinction between authorization to export and authorization to 
dispatch 

39. The first question to discuss Is whether Member States Intend to apply 
their laws after 1992 without taking account of the planned destination of 
tho object. as Is tho case at present. It Is quito possible that 
Member States might agree to allow an object to be dlspatchod1 to another 
Member State, provided that It wore not subsequently exported to a 
non-member country; tho authorization to dispatch tho object would In that 
case be conditional. 

40. such a distinction would be meaningful only If tho Member States 
agreed to Introduce common rules at the Community's external frontiers, as 
described above (points 32 et seq). In that case, the result of 
distinguishing between authorization to export and authorization to 
dispatch would be that the first Member State would remain the 
"Member State of or lgln" for tho purposes of the common rules on exports, 
although tho object would be lawfully located In the territory of another 
Member State. such a distinction would be fairly difficult to put Into 
practice, since It should presuppose that the second Member State, to which 
tho object had been (by definition lawfully) dispatched, were Informed by 

In this communication, tho term "dispatch" Is used Instead of "expor:" 
where an object Is moved within tho Community only. 
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the first Member State that tho latter was opposed to subsequent cx~:,,rt: 
the second (or third, or fourth) Member State would normal Jy rog~rd lt~oll 
as the Member State of origin for tho purposes of Issuing ar1y t::>,:oi t. 
authorization, since the object arrived lawful Jy In Its territory. 

41. The distinction between export authorization and authorization to 
dispatch also gives rise to problems other than practical ones, and i,-, 
particular the question of how long the first Member State can continue 
claiming to be the "Member State of origin" for the purposes of exports 
Chow could It, for example, once an Item had been in the territory of 
another Member State for some ten or twenty years, subject to 1 t be 1 ng 
exported to a non-member country on the grounds of the need to protect a 
"national" treasure?). 

(2) Mutual recognition of national laws 

42. Another approach that could be contemplated would be to replace the 
posslbl I lty of physical Jy preventing an object from leaving national 
terrI tory by tho assurance that an object will be returned where 1 t has 
been dispatched I I legal Jy. 

This could take the form of mutual recognition by the Member States of tho 
prohibitions and restrictions enshrined In their laws, with the result that 
they would have to apply such measures In their territory to national 
treasures belonging to the national heritage of the other Member States by 
returning such treasures where they have been unlawfully dispatched. Such 
a suggestion presupposes that agreement be reached on the principle. scope 
and, where appropriate, conditions of such mutual recognition (see 
point 43 below) and that clear rules be drawn up for determining to what 
national heritage a given object In the Community belongs or has belonged 
(see points 44-45 below). 

43. In view of tho great differences between national laws, mutual 
recognition of prohibitions on dispatch without prior authorization will 
not be a simple matter to agree: It could give rise to a situation In which 
a Member State Is obliged to seize and return an object which, If Its own 
domestic law had been applicable, would not have been the subject of 
protective measures. 

Such mutual recognition should not therefore be unlimited. In tho first 
place, the laws of other Member States can clearly be recognized only 
insofar as they are compatible with Articles 30 to 36 of tho EEC Treaty: 
tho system can never result In tho enforcement of prohibitions that are 
themselves Incompatible with Community Jaw. If the political will existed, 
the Council could make mutual recognition of national laws subject to 
stiffer restrictions than those already Imposed by Article 36 of the 
EEC Treaty, so that recognition would apply only In the case of the most 
Important objects. 

Furthermore, In order to I lmlt exercise of the right to restitution of an 
object unlawfully dispatched from a Member State's terrJ·tory, restitution 
could be made subjeet to certain conditions that demonstrate to the country 
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returning tho object that tho latter I~ gonulnoly Important to tho 
1 ~<"H:Jbor State of origin (for oxnmple, tho condition t11at tho object In 
question bo nlncod In a collection on public dl~;plny). 

44. It Is n more dol lcato mnttor to dotormlne tho Member State of "origin" 
of nny object located somewhere In the Community, I.e. to dotormlno in tt10 
cnsc of each object concerned tho Member State that 1'/0Uid bo entitled, 
where appropriate, to demand tho return of tho object to Its territory. 

Tho simplest solution would appear to be to sot a reference date on which 
nil objects are presumed to "originate" In tho Member State In whose 
territory they are then located (unless they have boon loaned, e.g. for an 
exhibition). Tho date chosen could. for example, be that on which the 
mutual recognition of national laws came Into force. 

45. If that course of act I on were taken, a Member State requestIng the 
return of a national treasure would therefore have to provo that It was 
located In Its territory on tho reference date; a variety of evidence could 
be used for the purpose: for example, registers, lists or catalogues on 
which the object appears. The Member State In question would naturally 
also have to prove that the object was (a) not allowed to be removed from 
Its territory without Its prior authorization and (b) Indeed dispatched 
un 1 awfu I I y. 

If tho object had been lawfully dispatched to another Member State after 
the reference date, tho latter country would become the "Member State of 
origin". For tho purposes of Intra-Community trade, however, such a 
possibility would be fairly remote, since Article 36 of tho EEC Treaty 
allows restrictions on Intra-Community trade In cultural property only 
after tho Item In question has been In the territory of a given country for 
an extended period, a situation that would not arise until the late 21st 
century. 

46. Mutual recognition of Member states' laws could be achieved by means 
of a Community measure. 

Nevertheless, the Commission should discuss with the Member States, as 
suggested In the "Palma document" (see poInt 2), whether the same resu It 
could not be achieved by ratifying either the Unesco or the Council of 
Europe Convention (mentioned In points 15-16). If so, the Commission could 
send the Member States a recommendation that they sign and ratify one or 
both of the Conventions within a specified period and on the basis of a 
common attitude with regard to Its or their provisions. 

47. If Member States wished to be certain that any national treasure 
unlawfully dispatched would be returned to their territory, such a system 
of mutual recognition would be satisfactory In that respect. 

( 
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Tho system would, however, clearly also have major drawbacks for bona fide 
purchaser~ and consequently, at an earlier stage, for traders, antiquo 
dealers, etc., who could be faced at any time with a restitution claim from 
a Member State. Bona f I do purchasers can be afforded bet tor prote<'t I on 
(see points 57 ot seq. below): tho solution would be to do away with the 
need for tho legal concept of "good faith" by organizing trade In cultural 
property In such a way that the trader can assure the purchaser that ho 
wl I I not be faced with a claim. Such a method of safeguarding trade would, 
however, Involve formal It los, which would afford the purchaser the 
cort<!lnty (and not merely an assurance based on "good faith") that the 
rules have boon complied with, but would also Inconvenience tho trade. It 
should bo borne In mind that tho procedures would have to be appl led not 
only to cultural property whoso dispatch Is envisaged, but also to cultural 
objects that have always boon located In tho territory of a Member State 
and whoso dispatch Is In no way envisaged. 

(3) An optional harmonized documentation system for cultural property 

48. Should the Member States wish to Implement some of the abovementioned 
measures, It cou I d be doomed usefu I to harmonIze nat I ona I procedures so 
that the decision to authorize dispatch and export (or acknowledgement that 
the object In question may be freely dispatched, but not exported) Is made 
In a manner that Is clear to anyone In the Community. To that end, a 
system could be contemplated whereby It would be possible to lodge with the 
authorities a file on any Item of cultural property, giving a description 
thereof and any other useful Information, on the basis of which an 
Identification sheet would be drawn up according to a standard format 
throughout the Community. 

49. This section discusses the use that could be made of an Identification 
sheet system If It wore to remain optional; section 4 {points 64 ot seq.) 
discusses the consequences of making such sheets mandatory for some or all 
cultural property. 

Before entering Into the discussion, however, It should be stressed that a 
system of Identification sheets accompanying cultural property could be 
genuinely effective and rei lablo only In the case of objects that can be 
I nd I vI dua I I y I dent If I od: It wou I d be much more d Iff I cuI t to app I y such a 
system to series-manufactured objects such as books. coins, stamps, 
sl lverware or tableware. 

50. The sheet could have a variety of uses: every decision by a 
Member State affecting the cultural object In question could thus be added 
to tho fl le and noted on the sheet. In particular authorizations to 
dispatch and export the object, acknowledgement that It may be freely 
dispatched or exported or refusal to allow It to be removed from the 
territory. 
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ti1. Poc:co~:::lon of nuch <:n lclcntlflcntlon ~hoot \''OUid cl~;2rly cn<:blc tho 
;,:Jid8r or c:.ny ~ub:~oquont purcha:::or to contoct nn~· unjustlllcd cl<.lm by th.:; 
!!c::.1bcr Stnto of orloln and \'IOUid nlco onalllo the object to be :oolcl to 
cmyono In ttl~ Cor;~r:-:unlty undor conditions (hnrmonlz.Jtlon of tho forr.1) \'!hlcll 
r:ould ;'nr:urc• tho purchaser th2t he l':ould not bo llr,l1lo to :1 clnlm fro;;o tho 
Mc~bor Stnto of origin. 

G2. If It I'Joro limited In that manner, hm·wvor, tho Identification :::hoot 
would servo to safeguard trade In only those objects for which a decision 
had boon talcon (I. o. thoDe whIch have crossed a front I or) nnd \'IOU I d not 
solve tho problem of all those "national" objects put on calc In tho 
Mombor State In which they wero mado. Tho posslbl I lty could therefore be 
envisaged of allowing tho Identification shoot for any object (whether or 
not removal from tho territory Is planned) to be endorsed, by an 
administrative authority, a member of tho legal profession (such as a 
notary or sol lcltor} or other rei lablo persons, with a declaration that the 
object has boon present In tho torr I tory of the Member State concerned 
since at least tho reference date (or, whore appropriate, that It has been 
present In tho torr I tory of a Member State since tho reference date, has 
boon lawfully dispatched and has been In tho territory of the second 
Member State since dispatch}. 

The purchaser of an object accompanied by an Identification sheet endorsed 
with such a declaration could be certain that the object he Intends to 
purchase has not boon unlawfully dispatched from another Member State. As 
long as he kept tho object In the territory of the Member State In which he 
purchased It, ho could bo certain never to be faced with a request for Its 
return to another Member State. If ho wIshed to dIspatch the object to 
another Member State. he would have to follow the procedures or else run 
the risk of subsequently being confronted with a restitution claim. 

53. The posslbl I lty could also be envisaged of granting the holder of any 
cultural object the right to have Its status (exportable or not} determined 
In advance by tho administration. Tho administration's answer would thus 
be obtained well before any dispatch or export was contemplated. Such a 
declaration should have a certain period of validity (e.g. flvo years). 
The advantage would be that the dealer could, at the time of sale, dispose 
of an unemcumbered object: ho would know, and tho purchaser would know, 
that tho operation could take place at all events. It might, however, 
prove difficult to put such a suggestion Into practice In tho early stages, 
If the number of objects submitted for a decision were too large. 

54. Lastly, tho possibility could be envisaged of equating the 
Identification shoot with an assurance that tho object Is not stolon. If 
there were a European catalogue of stolon works of art or a comparable 
system set up by tho Insurance companies, an Identification shoot could not 
be drawn up, on submission of the fl le, untl I a check had established that 
the object was not stolen. Tho same aim could be achieved, but In a manner 
that would be much more exacting for tho trade, If tho Identification shoot 
wore deemed to constitute a (contractual) undertaking on tho part of the 
dealer that tho object was not stolon. The vendor could ensure that such 
was the case by demanding simi Jar assurances from his suppl lor. If, 
despite tho existence of the Identification sheet, the object nevertheless 
proved to bo stolon, the purchaser could take action against tho vendor. 
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(4) A mandatory documentation system for cultural property 

55. The Community could also make It mandatory to lodge with tho 
authorities, In respect of some or all of tho categories of cultural 
property covered by tho rules, a file, a summary of which (the 
Identification shoot) would havo physically to accompany tho object In 
question. It has already boon stressed that such a system would probably 
prove exacting for tho art trade and possibly also difficult to put Into 
practice at any given time for alI tho objects concerned, since the 
administration would be temporarily Inundated with applications. It should 
nevertheless be pointed out that tho system would not necessarl ly require 
the authorities to take any particular action with regard to each object: 
It would be sufficient for the owner to lodge tho file on tho reference 
date and draw up tho Identification sheet himself, tho faithfulness of 
which (Identity of tho object and Its presence In tho territory on the 
reference date) could be confirmed by persons recognized by tho authorities 
for tho purpose (notaries. sol leiters, curators of museums, etc.). 

56. A mandatory system would also have Its advantages. The purchaser of a 
cultural object must be made awaro of Its correct status and he would not 
be entitled to claim any Injury If a Member State wore subsequently to 
demand that the object be returned to Its territory: the purchaser would be 
able to ascertain from tho Identification sheet whether tho object had been 
unlawfully dispatched to another Member State. and could not claim good 
faith If he purchased an object without an Identification shoot. 

57. Secondly, a mandatory system would greatly facl I I tate appl lcatlon of 
the common rules on exports, since the owner or new purchaser would not 
have to Initiate Investigations (Where was the object on the reference 
date? Had It been I awfu I I y dIspatched from that Member State to another 
one after that date?) In order to determine which Member State was 
responsible for Issuing an authorization when he Intended to export tho 
object to a non-member country. since the Information would appear on the 
Identification sheet. 

58. Lastly, If establishment of an Identification shoot also constituted 
an assurance that tho object was not stolon, the publ lc authorities could 
combat tho receiving of stolon works of art much more easl ly. since 
unscrupulous dealers could no longer claim that they were unaware of an 
object's true status. 

(5) Re~lsters of national treasures 

59. Mandatory documentation for cultural property Is clearly tho most 
bureaucratic of all the Ideas sot out for consideration, but would at least 
be a clear-cut solution. It links up to some extent with tho Idea of 
registers. Thought can bo given to tho question whether national treasures 
can be protected at European level on tho basis of Member States' registers 
of national treasures, possibly grouped together to form a European 
register. The latter would theoretically be tho Ideal solution, but the 
foaslbl 1 lty of compl 1 ing such a European register, possiblY In the medium 
term, should be examined careful IY with the Member States. 
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I I I. CONCLUSIONS 

Tho Commission Is proposing approaches to the problem of roconcl I lng, with 
a vlow to completion of tho Internal market, tho fundamental principle of 
tho free movement of cultural property with Member Statos' right to protect 
their "national treasures possessing artistic,, historic or archacologlc<:l 
value" (Article 36 of tho EEC Treaty). 

Tho situation after 1992 wl I I be as follows: 

Member States will remain entitled to take the necessary moasurcs tu 
protect their national troasuron whore nuch moasuroc are Justified '-'J· 
Article 36 of the EEC Treaty and compatible with Community law; 

they wl I I. on the other hand, no longer be able to carry out checks ut 
tho Community's Internal frontiers to ensure the effectiveness of ar1 1 
measures they have taken under Article 36. It Is therefore neces~Jry to 
discuss what could be dono at Community level to ensure th0t ti1r. 
abol ltlon of checks at Internal frontiers does not have adv~rse 

repercussions on the protection of national treasures. 

The approachon propocod In this communication are based 
concrete measures (at national level, In pointe 29-31, at 
frontiers. In points 32-37, and within the Community. In 
which are In I lno with the principle of subsidiarity and have 
tho particular cultural characteristics of tho Member States. 

Their alms are chiefly twofold: 

on a set of 
the ox torn<: I 
points 38-59) 
duo regard to 

to provide for the mutual recognition of Member States' laws, thus 
ensuring that national treasures unlawfully dispatched from the 
territory of a Member State are not exported to a non-member country; 

to determine tho posslbl I It los for the return of national treasures that 
have boon unlawfully dispatched from the territory of a Member State. 

Tho Commission would stress that the conclusions of the Coordinators' Group 
concernIng the need for measures were confIrmed by tho MadrId European 
Council; tho appropriate provisions should, furthermore, be adopted by 
31 December 1992. The Commission takes the view, In particular, that all 
Member States should In tho first Instance ratify tho Unesco Convention of 
14 November 1970 on tho moans of prohibiting and preventing the Illicit 
Import, export and transfer of ownership of cultural property. It reserves 
tho right. once this communication has been examined by tho councl 1 and the 

·European Parliament, subsequently to present proposals relating to the 
measures contemplated In points 32-59 above or any other measures. The 
Ideas set out In this communication constitute a point of departure and can 
be supplemented by any other suggestion made during discussions with the 
Member States and the sectors concerned. 




